S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th September 2023 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. TO RECORD THOSE PRESENT AND ACCEPT ANY APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: 
(To Co-opt Mr Roy Williamson back onto the Parish Council) Mrs Albinson proposed that Mr Williamson be Co-opted back onto the Parish Council, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with all members in favour.
Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mrs T Banks, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Cllr Mr R Coates
Mrs G C - Resident
Mr G M - Resident
APOLOGIES: Mr I Jordan (Chairman)
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th July 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Hofmeister, seconded by Mr Narborough with four abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an Interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mrs C and Mr M to the meeting and asked if they had anything they wished to say.

Mr M explained that he had recently moved into the area and had simply come to observe. 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Bland: See attached report.

Mr Scales commented that the events put on by the Borough Council at weekends over the summertime had been very good and well attended, he asked Mr Bland if he could pass on our thanks to the Borough Council and all involved.

Borough Councillor Ring: No Report.
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Borough Councillor Coates:  Cllr Coates spoke regarding the late Mr Nick Daubney and asked if there was a way that he could be remembered somehow.
Mr Price explained that some time ago the developers of the land behind the Junior School (Allison Homes) had asked for Street name suggestions, he stated that amongst others, Daubney Road had been put forward.
Mrs Cornwell said that she had been in touch with Mr Daubney’s wife about the suggestion and she had been very touched, happy, and grateful.

Cllr Coates suggested that other influential local people could also be remembered somehow.

Mr Price explained that Mr Smallwood had started to write a piece about local prominent people however, this was sadly not completed, he added that if someone would be willing to take this up, it would be great and added that the Parish Council archives hold lots of information.

Mr Wells said that Mr Smallwood used to write a regular History piece for the Contact magazine.

Mr Price said that he would ask his wife to contact Penny Dossetor, the Editor of the Contact magazine, to see if she could find anything out.

Finally, Cllr Coates stated that he has a Councillor Fund which enables him to award small grants to Community organisations, he said that he would speak to members of the South Wootton in Bloom team after the meeting.
Mr Narborough enquired about the recent roadworks at Wootton Road which has caused long tail backs with no one working on site. It was said that the situation, once again had been disappointing.

County Cllr Crofts stated that he has a meeting with the Highways Engineer this coming Thursday when he will raise the issue with him.

County Councillor Report: Cllr Crofts explained that he has now been in the role one month and a week, he said that he hadn’t yet attended any meeting, but the first one is on Thursday.

Cllr Crofts said that Mrs Cornwell had already been in touch with him to request possible funding from his County Councillor Fund for repair works to the Pond entrance, he explained that after liaison with the Highways Engineer he is happy to commit 50% of the costs.
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Members thanked Cllr Crofts for his contribution.
With no other questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Crofts, Cllr Bland, and Cllr Coates for their contributions.
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 6th September 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. 
Village Hall - Hire Charges:  Mr Narborough explained that the Assets Committee had discussed the Village Hall Hire Charges and a comparison sheet showing other local venue charges had been circulated to all members with a column on the right-hand side highlighting any charges that were recommended for adjustment.

After discussion, to agree the removal of the Charities discount on a Friday evening, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council adopts the recommended adjustments to the Village Hall Hire Charges from 1st January 2024, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour. Letters will be sent to all Hirer’s advising them of the increase.
Set Up Charge: Mr Narborough stated that following discussions with the Caretakers it had become apparent that their time is being spent setting up for various functions, which does not happen at other venues. It was suggested that a setting up fee should be charged where applicable.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council introduces a set up charge of £35.00 for large bookings and £18.00 for small bookings, this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with all members in favour.
New Floor Cleaning Machine: Mr Narborough explained that following the recent professional clean of the Village Hall floor, enquiries had been made into the Parish Council purchasing its own suitable machine.

Mr Narborough stated that following slight adjustment to the current cleaning routine, money could be saved to offset the purchase price. 

It was said that two quotes had been received from Anglian Chemicals for suitable machines – one a Nilfisk SC351- Battery Scrubber Drier at a cost of £2915.07+VAT and the other a Viper AS380-15 Cable Scrubber Drier at a cost of £1605.12 +VAT.
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Members of the Assets Committee had felt that the Cable Scrubber was the preferred choice and considering the savings with the new cleaning routine, the machine was affordable. With all members happy, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council purchases a Viper AS380-15 Cable Scrubber Drier at a cost of £1605.12 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
Parish Office - Conditions of Letting: Mr Narborough explained that Mrs Cornwell had kindly produced and circulated a Conditions of Letting document for the Parish Office Meeting Room.

Members were happy with the document and Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council adopts the Conditions of Letting document, this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Usage:  It was explained that since the Grand Opening of the Meeting Room, several enquires had been received regarding hire.

It was confirmed that the hire fee of £15.00 per hour had already been agreed, however, the types of suitable functions had yet to be decided.

Mr Narborough explained that Members of the Assets Committee had discussed the matter at length and had felt that as the Meeting Room is carpeted, corporate type events, and smaller functions could be accommodated, however, Children’s parties would be unsuitable and should not be permitted.

It was confirmed that no smoking or alcohol is allowed on the premises and a Bond of £250.00 at the discretion of the Parish Council may be required. 

After discussion, all members were happy that the Parish Council should allow the Meeting Room to be hired for Corporate meetings and Small functions, that no alcohol is allowed on the premises, that light refreshments may be served, and that the situation should be reviewed by the Assets Committee at its meeting scheduled for March 2024.

Reduced Hire Fees:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that an enquiry had been received from Rev Nash regarding a possible reduced hire fee for the Parochial Church Council meetings.

Members felt that due to the rising costs of Utility Bills, the current fee of £15.00 per hour is fair, Mr Evans proposed that no reduction in Hire Fees should be allowed, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
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CCTV Cameras: Mr Narborough informed members that just recently a few incidents of vandalism had taken place outside of the Village Hall, it was said that a group of youths had entered the Pre-School garden and had broken several things, graffitied, and urinated in the summer house.  On another occasion, Mr Bourner’s vehicle that he uses to carry out tree surgery for the Parish Council had been targeted whilst parked in the Car Park and damaged.

Mr Dossetor, the Church Warden had also reported that a group of youths had entered St Mary’s Church and had pulled posters down and threw things about, resulting in the Church now having to be locked up earlier in the day than usual.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she has a meeting in the morning with the CCTV System providers to look at what can be done to improve the system and deter any perpetrators from visiting.

Members were all happy and agreed that Mrs Cornwell should obtain the necessary quotes and bring the matter back to the next Parish Council meeting.

The Green and Open Spaces - Pothole at Pond Entrance: Mr Narborough explained that a great deal of money had already been spent solving issues at the Pond. However, reported that a dip has recently formed at the Pond entrance causing a large pool of water to form.

It was said that the pond area is well used by vehicles either visiting The Green / Pond or travelling up to the properties on The Green and the situation will not improve without intervention.

Mr Narborough confirmed that two quotes had been obtained to tarmac the entrance and resolve the situation – one from Neville Godfrey at £1,995 +VAT and another from West Norfolk Surfacing at £2,890.00 +VAT.

Members of the Assets Committee had been concerned regarding the Parish Council’s current limited funds and had suggested that perhaps County Cllr Crofts may have funds available for Community projects.

After discussion and confirmation that Cllr Crofts was happy to contribute 50% of the cost, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the work should take place, and that Mr Neville Godfrey should be asked to carry out the work, this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Replacement Posts at Common Lane:  Mr Narborough reported that the posts which run alongside Common Lane have become rotten and need replacing.

He explained that 60 posts are required to complete the job.
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Mrs Cornwell explained that Mr Bourner had suggested several contractors suitable to carry out the work and confirmed that Mike Stoker from Stoker Fencing is due to come out and provide a quote for the work.

All members were happy.

Trees along the Avon Road Cycle path: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the trees along the Avon Road Cycle path and confirmed that she had spoken to the Landowner about the situation.

It was confirmed that he has requested that his Tree Surgeon attend to address the situation.

It was said that the overgrown hedges on the other side of the Cycle path have already been programmed in to be trimmed back by the County Council.

Replacement Litter Bin at the Meadow Road Bus Stop: Mrs Cornwell stated that a resident had enquired whether the Litter Bin at the Meadow Road Bus Stop could be replaced.  It was said that the current bin is too small, broken and has no lid.

She explained that a larger, ground fixed Litter Bin with a metal liner would cost in the region of £280.00 plus installation and could come out of the Repairs and Materials Budget.
Mr Scales, the Chairman of the Finance Committee stated that if there are sufficient funds within the Budget the purchase could go ahead.

All members were happy.
(Clerk’s Note: Within the Open Spaces Budget there is £3000.00 allocated for Repairs and Materials, as per the Finance sheets of 30.6.23, there is currently expenditure of £109.00 – therefore money is available. After gaining the appropriate approval from NCC Highways, a replacement Litter Bin has been purchased).
 
Allotments - Fencing: Mr Narborough was pleased to report that Mr Foreman had now completed the work on the Allotments fencing, he said that it is a great improvement to the area and is looking good.
Cemetery - Request for a Cemetery Bench:  Mrs Cornwell explained that a request had been received for a Memorial bench to be installed in the new West Cemetery area.
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Whilst it was acknowledged that in the past the Parish Council had said that there should be no more Memorial benches in the Cemetery, there is currently no provision in the West side for visitors to sit and rest and there is a need.
Mrs Cornwell explained that if half a dozen hedging whips were removed and replanted elsewhere, a bench could be purchased by the Parish Council and installed. It was said that the bench would belong to the Parish Council, and we would be responsible for its upkeep.

It was explained that a bench similar to what we have already would cost in the region of £800.00, and due to limited available Parish Council funds, it was suggested that if the three Borough Councillors would be willing to contribute some of their Borough Councillor fund (perhaps £250.00 each) towards the bench, it would almost be paid for.

Whilst the Borough Councillors were quite amenable to the idea, Cllr Coates stated that Borough Councillors cannot make grants to other Councils.

It was agreed that further investigations would need to be made, however, another possible option suggested was via CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) funding.

Two Old Wooden Benches:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the two old wooden benches at the rear of the Parish Office and explained that these had been brought back to the Parish Office unwanted by new Tenants at the Allotments.
She explained that just recently she had received details of a Charity called The Bench UK, based mainly in Norfolk who renovate old benches to encourage people to sit and have conversations. Each bench is fitted with a plaque and the slogan “A Good Place To Talk”.
She asked members whether they would be happy for her to contact the company and make enquiries whether the two benches could be renovated and placed at perhaps The Green or Wootton Park or indeed within the Cemetery.

(Clerk’s Note: “The Bench UK” work with the Kings Lynn Men’s Shed and they have agreed to renovate the Benches. They will collect and return again once completed. Both Benches can be sited in the New West Cemetery).
All members were happy.

Finance
Mr Scales confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, the next meeting is scheduled for 4th October 2023. 
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He stated that the last Assets Committee meeting had come at a cost and said that in due course members will need to consider items that they wish to be included in the 2024/2025 budget.

Mr Narborough said that this is usually done at the Assets Committee meeting held in December. 

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Price looked at the Bank Statements for July and August 2023, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Scales, initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with copies of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

Knights Hill Development: Mr Bland informed members that this coming Monday 18th September a meeting has been scheduled with the Knights Hill Developers to discuss the Reserved Matters Application and the Temporary Access. It was said that members from the three Parish Councils (North and South Wootton and Castle Rising) will attend the meeting where it is hoped that clarification regarding a few matters will be received.

Meeting with the Leader of the Borough Council:  Mr Bland informed members that Mr Jordan had been invited along with other Parish Council Chairmen to attend a meeting with Cllr Terry Parish, the Leader of the Borough Council to discuss Planning Matters.
A date is yet to be confirmed.

Borough Council Planning Update Session: Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Borough Council’s Planning Department would once again like to invite members of the Parish Council to attend a general planning update session.
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There are two sessions available:

· Session one – Tuesday 10th October 2023 commencing at 6.00pm

· Session two – Wednesday 18th October 2023 commencing at 4.00pm

Both sessions will be held in the Assembly Room, King’s Lynn Town Hall, and will last approximately an hour and a half.

Mrs Cornwell said that anyone wishing to attend, need to let her know by Friday 29th September, so that she can put their names forward.
Policy   
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that no meeting had been held.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – No report.
Mr Wells was pleased to report that he has successfully become an Infant School Governor, Members congratulated Mr Wells and said that they would look forward to his monthly report. 
Junior School: - Mr Scales said that the School has only been back from the summer break for a few days, however, it had been noted that problems are being experienced with noise coming from the surrounding building sites.
The work is also pushing moles onto the school field which is a concern as the school has only just had a newly laid sports pitch.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, the next meeting is scheduled for tomorrow evening.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks stated that no meeting had been held, the next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday 19th September 2023. 
Members wished the SWiB Team Good luck for the Anglia in Bloom Awards which is due to be held next week.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
BCKLWN

Public Space Protection Order Consultation

Info

BCKLWN

Active Travel Priorities




“
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CA Norfolk

Letter from Norfolk Playing Fields Association





- Request for new Members



“

BCKLWN

Council Tax Support Scheme Consultation

“


W N Befriending
Donation Request





“




Male Volunteers Required

NALC


Weekly Update – Various Topics



“

Donation Request: Mrs Cornwell stated that the donation request from West Norfolk Befriending would be discussed by the Finance Committee along with a possible donation to the Bridge for Heroes.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
72
Brights



108657
VH Cleaning


494.78

73
Lynn Shellfish


108658
Cockle Shells – Allots

300.00

74
HMRC



108659
Cont’b – July

            959.46

74A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 27 July Cont’b - July
         
          1500.96

74B
Prudential


BACS
27 July AVC – TC –July
 
180.00

74C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 27 July Salary & Exps July)

74D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 27 July Salary – July)                        3233.57

74E
S Wightman


BACS 27 July Salary– July)      

74F
D Philpot


BACS 27 July Salary – July)
          
          1624.87

74G
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 27 July – Various Jobs
                        609.50

74H
J S D’Aloia


BACS 27 July – PO Toilet + VH repairs       6216.90

74I
Cleantech


BACS 27 July – Solar Panel Clea                  350.00

74J
Barclays


D/D 5 July
A/C Charges

              44.87

74K
BT



D/D 17 July – VH Wi-Fi          

              34.30

75
ECS Computers

108660
Monthly Services
            209.94

76
CGM



108661
Grass cutting/Play Insp          950.40

77
K & M Lighting


108662
S/Lighting Maint – Aug
499.19

78
Glasdon


108663
Replace Dog Bin W/P
            350.29

79
A10 Pest Control

108664
Pond/Allots

            108.00

80
Total Energies


108665
PO Electric – July
              59.55

81
Total Energies


108666
VH Electric – July
            166.43

82 
Total Energies


108667
S/Lighting Supply – July       1553.50

83
Brights



108668
VH Cleaning
  
            412.32

84
HMRC



108669
Cont’b – Aug

            920.12

84A
Norfolk Pension Fund
            BACS 15 Aug Cont’b  - Aug
                      1499.43

84B
Prudential


BACS
15 Aug AVC – TC –Aug 
            180.00

84C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 15 Aug  Salary & Exps Aug)

84D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 15 Aug Salary – Aug
)                     2785.11

84E
S Wightman


BACS 15 Aug Salary– Aug )      

84F
D Philpot


BACS 15 Aug Salary – Aug)
                      1440.56

84G
Peter Bourner


BACS 15 Aug – Tree Surgery  
          1625.00

84H
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 15 Aug – Various Jobs
                        465.00
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84I
Barclays


BACS 4 Aug
- A/C Charges

              31.38

84J
BT



BACS 14 Aug – VH Wi-Fi

              34.30

85
ECS Computers

108670 
Monthly Charges
            209.94

86
M Fysh


108671
Window & Gutter Cleaning     100.00

87
Mark Higby


108672
VH Ceiling Decoration            925.00 

88
Cleantech


108673
VH Floor Cleaning
            400.00

89
PPG Arch Coatings

108674
VH Paint

              64.85

90
CPRE



108675
Subs 2023/24

              36.00

91
Anglian Water


108676
Allots Water

                5.54

92
ESPO



108677
VH Gas

              81.60

93
Timber Services

108678
Allots Fence Posts Etc           355.27

94
W Border


108679
Materials – Infants Play Area   31.80

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
95
K & M Lighting


108680
St Lighting Maint September
499.19

96
Sandringham Sawmill

108681
Panels for Allotments

403.20

97
Anglian Water


108682
V Hall Water 4/6 to 3/9/23
186.72

98
Anglian Water


108683
PO Water 5/6 to 4/9/23
  67.36

99
MKM



108684
Top Soil


  88.96

100
Anglian Water


108685
Allotments


158.21


Bank balances as at 31.8.2023
Community Account
      

                          40,355.81 
Business Premium Account          

                                   110,000.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                              0.00
Total                                                                                                     £150,355.81
There being no further business Mr Price closed the meeting at 7.55pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th October 2023, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
10th October 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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